
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

October 20, 2009 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:30 p.m. on Tuesday, October 
20, 2009, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center 
located at 319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Mr. Jim Gooch, Chairman, Dr. 
Donald Courtney, Ms. Kara Marshall, Ms. Lynda Puckett, Mr. Michael Venable, 
Mr. Charles Wilson and Dr. Reid Woodard, Vice-Chairman. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Mr. Carl Carroll, 
Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn, Ms. Debra Garrett, Ms. Christy Bradsher, Mr. Eric 
Nickens and Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
 
I. Call to Order and Introductions 
  
 Mr. James Gooch, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:31 pm.  
 
 
II. Approval of the August 18, 2009, Board of Health Minutes 

 
A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the August 18, 2009, Board of 
Health minutes.   The motion was seconded 
by Mr. Charles Wilson and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
III. Public Comment 
 

No one from the public signed up to make any comments. 
 
 
IV. Administrative Report 

 
A. Personnel Update 

Ms. Janna Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel 
Update: 
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B.  Budget Amendments/Transfers  

 
Ms. Bradsher presented the Health, WIC and Dental amendments 
and transfers 2 – 5 for the 2009 - 2010 fiscal year for board 
approval: 
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A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve the Health, WIC and Dental budget 
amendments and transfers 2 - 5 for FY2009-
10.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Donald 
Courtney and was approved by the board 
unanimously. 

 
 
V. Personal Health Committee Update 

 
Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman of the Personal Health Committee, 
presented the minutes from the September 15, 2009, Personal Health 
Committee meeting. 
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VI. Personal Health Update 
 

Ms. Debra Garrett reported that a telephone triage call center has been 
established by a committee comprised of representatives from the 
Alamance County Health Department (ACHD, Alamance-Burlington 
School System (ABSS), Emergency Medical Services (EMS), Alamance 
Regional Medical Center (ARMC) and the American Red Cross.  The call 
center opened October 18, 2009, and received approximately 50 calls, 
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95% of which were questions regarding vaccine.  Dr. Shapley-Quinn in 
conjunction with ten local physicians developed a form of questions for 
the call center nurses to use during calls.  The call center will be staffed 
Monday through Friday from 7:00 am until 7:00 pm by nurses from 
ACHD two days each week, ARMC two days each week and EMS  one 
day each week.  If call flow warrants, the call center may extend days of 
operation to include weekends.  Ms. Marilyn Burns is working to recruit 
volunteer nurses to help staff the call center, as well as clinics, through 
www.servnc.org.  Ms. Garrett reported that of the 50 calls received 
yesterday, two were referred to a medical provider for immediate 
treatment.  The hope is that the call center will help to deflect calls going 
to 911 and the number of walk-ins seen in the Emergency Room (ER). 
 
Ms. Garrett stated that the H1N1 vaccine on hand at ACHD is being 
prioritized for healthcare workers that will help with the H1N1 response 
by providing direct patient care or assisting with clinics.  ACHD did host 
an H1N1 flu mist clinic on October 17, 2009, for healthy youth age two 
through seventeen from 9:00 am until 12:00 pm.  309 local youth were 
given the flu mist; approximately 50 were turned away either because 
they had received another live vaccine within the past 30 days or because 
they were sick or had a contraindicated medical condition such as 
asthma.  Ms. Garrett stated that staff and volunteers at the clinic did an 
excellent job.  Several UNC nursing students volunteered at the clinic.  
Ms. Kara Marshall inquired about the flu shot versus flu mist.  Ms. 
Garrett stated that H1N1 vaccine comes in shot and mist.  The first 
shipment of H1N1 vaccine ACHD received was the mist.  Seasonal flu 
vaccine also comes in shot and mist.  They are two separate vaccines.  
Everyone is encouraged to get both the seasonal and H1N1 vaccines.  Ms. 
Garrett reported that a local drug representative provided training to 
staff on providing the flu mist.  Seventeen school nurses from ABSS 
attended the training with the hope they will be able to provide vaccines 
in schools. 
 
Ms. Garrett reported that ACHD has begun a new Centering Pregnancy 
program.  The first group started in October with five patients attending.  
The goal is to have eleven patients in centering groups.  The centering 
program provides the same services to patients in a group setting.  
Healthy snacks and drinks are provided to participants who listen to 
soft, relaxing music while individual checkups are performed.   
 
Ms. Garrett informed the board the Local Health Directors Association 
has formed a group to try to recruit and retain skilled Public Health 
Nurses (PHNs).  This group will meet with the Institute of Government 
next week to work toward training experienced PHNs to mentor new 
PHNs or PHNs taking on a new role. 
 
Mr. Michael Venable inquired about age requirements for the centering 
group.  Centering is open to anyone who is pregnant.  Mr. Bass 
commented that centering has a mentoring aspect in which pregnant 
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women who have delivered before can mentor those who are pregnant 
for the first-time.  Ms. Garrett commented the group decides how it will 
function.  They vote on who is invited to their meetings, be it spouses or 
significant others or individually.  Dr. Shapley-Quinn contributed that 
there is a motivating factor in creating the centering groups.  Studies 
have shown that individuals participating in centering groups have lower 
infant mortality rates (IMR) and lower rates of pre-term births.  If pre-
term births do occur, they seem to average three to four week later 
gestation than non-centering pre-term births. 
 
Mr. Venable inquired if other counties had established call centers.  Pitt 
County is the only other county known to be staffing a call center at this 
time. 
 

 
VII. Environmental Health Committee Update 

 
Mr. Carl Carroll presented the minutes from the September 15, 2009, 
Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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Mr. Carroll stated as of today, the rate of influenza-like illness (ILI) has 
increased to 12%.  Dr. Shapley-Quinn added that the rate of ILI at 
physician offices is 6.25% and in ERs the number is significantly higher.  
Mr. Wilson inquired about the 72,500 number presented.  This number 
was derived from data from the Presidential Taskforce.  It estimates that 
72,500 citizens of Alamance County citizens will have ILI during this 
H1N1 outbreak.  Mr. Wilson wondered if there was a start and end date 
to this projection.  Mr. Bass commented that the start date would likely 
be the last week of April 2009.  Unfortunately, there is no end date; 
however, seasonal flu season usually ends in April each year.  Dr. 
Shapley-Quinn commented that on the predicted peak day of the 
outbreak, 1-2% of the population would be affected with ILI.   
 
 

VIII. Environmental Health Update 
 

Mr. Carroll stated that one of the clerical staff at Environmental Health 
has been out of the office for a month now on Family and Medical Leave.  
A temporary employee has been hired to fill in during this time. 
 
Mr. Carroll reported that the Alamance County Animal Services 
Taskforce is reconvening in a meeting on October 21, 2009.  They will 
meet to talk about some real estate that has become available at a former 
veterinarian office.  With private monies donated, they hope to establish 
a low cost spay and neuter clinic.  The impact this would have on public 
health would hopefully be fewer stray animals leading to fewer rabies 
cases and animal bites. 
 
Mr. Carroll discussed a complaint he recently received from a client.  
Until the 2008-2009 fiscal year budget, Environmental Health issued 
refunds and allowed transfer of funds for services.  At the 2008-2009 
fiscal year budget request, the Board of Health approved no longer 
allowing refunds and transfers for Environmental Health services.  This 
was done for two reasons: a new computer system was put into place 
that was not written to allow for refunds and transfers; a large amount of 
staff time is spent with folks who apply for services and then ask for 
refunds.  After the board approved the budget request, a statement was 
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added to the bottom of each request form Environmental Health uses:  
“Please be advised that all payments are final and no refunds or 
transfer of funds are possible.  By signing and submitting your 
payment, you are agreeing to these terms and conditions.”  In this 
particular case, the builder applied for a new site evaluation, which 
carries a $200 fee.  He stated that he was putting an addition onto a 
house and knew that the existing septic system would have to be moved.  
Environmental Health staff went to the site and discovered that the 
builder in fact did not know where the septic was and it would not have 
to be moved.  The builder had to apply for an Existing System Check, 
which carries a $50 fee.  Mr. Carroll stated that normally when someone 
comes in and is unsure of the location of a septic system, they apply for 
an existing system check first.  If it is determined that the septic will have 
to be moved, they then apply for the New Site Evaluation.  The builder 
requested that the $200 paid for the new site evaluation be transferred 
to cover the existing system check.  Mr. Carroll informed the board that 
with the computer system that is in place, a transfer between the two 
services is not possible.  The only way to issue a refund or transfer would 
be to completely erase it from the system and make manual notes to the 
file.  Mr. Carroll wanted to know the board’s opinion on this matter.  
After a brief discussion, it was decided that since signed requests for 
service clearly state no refunds or transfers and to be consistent with the 
procedure, no additional action be taken. 
 

 
IX. Medical Director’s Report 
 

Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn reported that the plan for the alternate care 
site is in place.  It will be opened when specific triggers are met:  if school 
system absentee rates average 15%; if there is a death of a child or school 
system affiliated employee; if the number of Emergency Room (ER) 
visits exceeds what they can handle (50 visits above the average of 165 
visits per day); enough staff to run the clinic. 
 
Dr. Shapley-Quinn discussed STD graphs.   
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Dr. Shapley-Quinn discussed that Alamance County’s STD rates compare 
with those of surrounding counties and is lower than the state rates.  
Approximately 2 years ago, this data was submitted by providers to the 
health department.  Now, this data is entered directly into an electronic 
system.  UNC had neglected to submit a large number of data cards that 
have now been entered into the system, so these numbers will be 
reported in 2008 and 2009, and will show an increase. 
 
 

X. Health Director’s Report 
 

Mr. Barry Bass reported that on October 8, 2009, Healthy Alamance was 
certified as a Healthy Carolinians Community.  Also, at that meeting, the 
Charles Blackmon Leadership Award was awarded to Healthy Alamance 
along with a $1,000 stipend.  The award recognizes Alamance County in 
its effort to eliminate health disparities.  The Governor’s Taskforce 
presented the award to April Durr, Healthy Alamance Coordinator.  The 
Board of Health congratulated Healthy Alamance. 
 
Mr. Bass stated that Board Chairman, Mr. Gooch’s third term is expiring 
on December 31, 2009.  Mr. Gooch has agreed to approach another 
pharmacist for his replacement.  Dr. Blocker’s term is expiring also.  Mr. 
Bass will approach him regarding his interest to continue into another 
term.  Mr. Bass also stated that he has inquired if Dr. Roberta Osborn 
would consider serving a term on the Board of Health.  Since she is no 
longer affiliated with our Children’s Dental Clinic, she would be a 
candidate for appointment. 
 
 

XI. Old Business 
 
A. Policy on Confidentiality and Release of Medical Records 
 

Mr. Bass presented a revised Policy on Confidentiality and Release of 
Medical Records. 
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Mr. Bass explained the policy was discussed at the previous Personal 
Health Committee and recommended to bring before the board.   
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A motion was made by Dr. Reid Woodard to 
approve the Policy on Confidentiality and 
Release of Medical Records as presented.   
The motion was seconded by Dr. Donald 
Courtney and approved unanimously by the 
board. 

 
XII. New Business 
 

A. WIC Proposal 
 
Mr. Barry Bass presented the board with a proposal to increase WIC 
staff. 
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Mr. Bass explained that Ms. Michele Herbek presented this 
information at the previous Personal Health Committee meeting.  At 
that time, the committee made motion for the Board of Health to 
approve the staffing increase as proposed. 

 
A motion was made by the Personal Health 
Committee to approve the WIC staffing 
increase as presented.   The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Kara Marshall and approved 
unanimously by the board. 
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Mr. Charles Wilson inquired if the WIC program was able to use the 
$70,000 of federal monies by the end of September.  Ms. Bradsher 
reported that WIC had to send approximately $45,000 back to the 
state, which is redistributed among the other WIC programs in the 
state.  Mr. Bass stated that no food was purchased with the monies, 
but WIC was able to purchase a good supply of educational materials 
to distribute to clients. 
 

B. Media Policy 
 
Mr. Eric Nickens presented the board with a revision to the current 
Media Policy. 
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Mr. Charles Wilson inquired about the procedure of appointing a backup 
PIO.  Mr. Nickens replied that it is his responsibility to appoint the 
backup.  Both designated backup PIOs have received PIO training. 
 

A motion was made by the Ms. Kara Marshall 
to approve the revised Media Policy as 
presented.   The motion was seconded by Dr. 
Reid Woodard and approved unanimously by 
the board. 

 
 

XIII. Other 
 

Mr. Bass stated that due to hectic schedules with H1N1 vaccination 
clinics, Board of Health packets were sent electronically instead of by 
mail.  Mr. Bass proposed continuing to send the packets electronically 
prior to each meeting.  This would provide a cost savings by not having 
to make extra copies and eliminate postage all together.  Board members 
agreed to receive packets electronically. 
 

 
XIV. Closed Session 
 

The meeting went into closed session per N.C. 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) at 8:00 p.m. 
on a motion by Dr. Donald Courtney for the 
purpose of discussing a personnel issue.  The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Kara Marshall. 

 
The closed session adjourned into open 
session at 8:17 p.m. on a motion by Mr. 
Michael Venable and second by Dr. Reid 
Woodard. 

 
Mr. Gooch announced that a personnel matter was discussed during the 
closed session. 
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XV. Adjournment 
 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. 

 
 
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. James Gooch, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 
 


